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In reviewing the Final Comments of the Joint Utilities1 it became apparent that there may 

be some ambiguity or confusion regarding Staff’s use of the term “upstream [CO2] emissions” in 

its IRP environmental risk Guideline #8 - Final Recommendation.2  Staff is fearful that the term 

may be given a more expansive interpretation than was our intent.  This memorandum seeks to 

remedy that concern. 

As an example of taking the subject expression to its literal extreme, wind power will 

entail upstream CO2 emissions connected with producing the coke used to smelt the iron ore that 

in turn is used to make the steel found in the wind tower structure.  Additional emissions are 

produced when diesel fuel is combusted in the trains and trucks that haul the wind structural 

components to the various sites.  Obviously, it would be an impossible encumbrance for a utility 

to have to track all these kinds of upstream emissions when paying a CO2 emissions tax.  (In any 

event, upstream emissions taxes in our example should have been captured in fuel taxes paid by 

the iron smelters, long-distance haulers, etc.) 

What Staff had, and continues to have, in mind in its reference to upstream emissions are 

the emissions produced when a third party generates power that a utility obtains in the wholesale 

market to accommodate its own retail loads.  In a CO2 emissions tax environment, the third party 

would likely pay the tax.  But in a retail CO2 emissions cap environment, the utility would carry 

                                                 
1  They consist of PacifiCorp, PGE, and Idaho Power. 
2  The subject term appears in Paragraph a. of the Guideline. 
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the obligation of limiting the CO2 emissions footprint directly associated with its retail sales, and 

the utility would not likely be able to evade the cap by purchasing electricity (i.e., “energy”) 

from a third party rather than generating the electricity itself.  Staff’s objective in the guideline 

was to make explicit that emissions produced directly by a third party in producing electricity 

which is then delivered to a retail utility might necessarily be recognized by the utility.  It is 

because of this intended limited application of the concept of upstream [CO2] emissions that the 

expression only appeared in Staff’s Guideline within a parenthetical phrase modifying the term, 

“CO2 caps.” 

 
  
 

 








